

Extraordinary Issue: Media and Pandemic



# Influencers and COVID-19: reviewing key issues in press coverage across Australia, China, Japan, and South Korea

Media International Australia 2021, Vol. 178(1) 114–135 © The Author(s) 2020



Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/1329878X20959838 journals.sagepub.com/home/mia





## Jin Lee

Curtin University, Australia

#### Tommaso Barbetta

The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Wei Shan Miao

Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, China

#### **Abstract**

As COVID-19 broke out across the Asia Pacific from December 2019, media coverage on its impacts proliferated online. Among these discourses, coverage on influencers was prominent, likely as many of the issues arising from COVID-19 contingencies – such as digitalization, public messaging, and misinformation – are cornerstones of this digital economy. In response, this cross-cultural study draws on a corpus of Australian, Chinese, Japanese, and Korean online news articles published between January and May 2020, to understand how local news ecologies were parsing the impacts of COVID-19 on influencers. From the coding of 150 news articles guided by Grounded Theory, this article focuses on the impact of the pandemic on influencers, and influencers' engagements with and reactions to the pandemic. Our study of individual governments' past engagements with their influencer industries suggest that local backstories and contexts are crucial to decipher why news angles tend to pitch particular stories on influencers.

#### **Keywords**

coronavirus, COVID-19, influencers, wanghong, press coverage, social media

#### Corresponding author:

Crystal Abidin, Curtin University, GPO Box U1987, Perth, WA 6845, Australia.

Email: crystalabidin@gmail.com

## Introduction

As COVID-19 broke out across the Asia Pacific from December 2019, media coverage on the pandemic and its impacts on countries, businesses, society, and individuals proliferated online. Among these discourses, coverage on influencers and the influencer industry was prominent, likely as many of the issues that arose from COVID-19 consequences and contingencies at large – such as digitalization, advertising, precarious income, and public messaging and misinformation – are cornerstones of this digital economy. In this vein, this article aims to review and map out the land-scape of issues and tensions that have been captured and popularized by news coverage on influencers and the influencer industry during COVID-19. Specifically, the article draws on a corpus of online news articles published between January and May 2020, focusing on coverage on the markets in Australia, China, Japan, and South Korea; these articles were generally pitched to local audiences, and published in English, Mandarin, Japanese, and Korean, respectively.

Our cross-language and cross-cultural analysis aims to offer an understanding of how different vocabularies for 'influencer' and 'COVID-19' across the four markets have shaped public understanding of the impact of the pandemic on one segment of the digital economy, and how the politics of press and reporter preferences for select influencer populations, demographics, genres, and platforms - usually guided by clickability and 'social media logics' (Van Dijck and Poell, 2013) – have contributed to shaping public perception of the influencer industry at large during the pandemic. The larger contribution of this article aims to query systems of knowledge production and the 'feedback loop of disproportionate information amplification between journalism and academia' (Abidin, 2019a: 32), where the usually uninterrogated epistemologies of reporters and press outlets guide and shape media studies of social phenomena, which in turn systemically institutionalize issues spotlighted in the popular media as 'science'. The specific focus on Australia as the English marketplace and three East Asian markets and languages supports our aim to decenter Anglo-centric discourses, to contribute to decolonizing academic studies on the influencer industry, and to pioneer an ideo-geographic framing of how to document and remember a version of history – in this case, the impact of COVID-19 on the influencer industry in the Asia Pacific.

Like news coverage on 'millennials' – who are purportedly 'killing', 'destroying', and 'ruining' dozens of industries and practices, from bar soaps and gyms to loyalty and sex (e.g. Bryan, 2017; Taylor, 2020) – headlines about influencers are similarly low hanging fruit, accessible for public discussion and critique, with the high potential to evolve into trending online topics. As newsrooms and journalism increasingly migrate to digitalization and online-first portals (Benton, 2018; Cottle and Ashton, 1999; Hermida, 2009), reporters are faced with a myriad of pressures: Contents have to be 'more emotive and shareable' to appeal to readers (Wilding et al., 2018: 2); outputs have to keep up with the 'new information asymmetry' such as the '24/7 news cycle' (Wilding et al., 2018: 5); social networks become key 'information delivery conduits' (Heikkilä and Ahva, 2015: 54) and the platforms' algorithmic logics gatekeep users' 'discoverability' (Lobato, 2018) and access to the information; and competitors participate in creating 'a favourable news "event"' to 'game' the digital news system and attracted viewership (Mosco, 2017: 139).

Given that influencers are generally 'digital first personalities' (Hutchinson, 2019), their followers are also attuned to online trending topics and online news coverage on the industry. Considering these pressures and the 'social media logics' – that is, 'the processes, principles, and practices through which these platforms process information, news, and communication, and more generally, how they channel social traffic' (Van Dijck and Poell, 2013: 5) – that likeable persona and trending topics facilitate news popularity and visibility, news providers are thus likely to engage in clickbait (Bazaco et al., 2019) and sensationalism (Kilgo et al., 2016) to draw in readership and

sustain their ad revenue models. Such digital media practices are exacerbated during the crisis news cycles, where stories that accumulate early 'social media reactions' (Stempeck in Owen, 2019) tend to have 'outsized impact[s]' and 'staying power' in the public imaginary (Owen, 2019). Following from this, this article turns to review and assess the topics and tonalities of news coverage associated with influencers during the COVID-19 news cycles.

In the rest of the article, we will review the role of influencers in the information landscape and specific to the four country markets pre-COVID-19, present the methodology of this study, and present two sections of our findings. The first section focuses on influencer interventions during COVID-19, in relation to messages promoting COVID-19 campaigns and intertwined with misinformation; and the second section focuses on the impacts of COVID-19 on influencers, specifically the state of their income, backlash and criticism, and the need to strategize to cope with the consequences of COVID-19. In closing, we consider how this news coverage has shaped public understandings and public perceptions around knowledge about the influencer industry.

## Role of influencers in the information landscape

In light of COVID-19, some governments have formally enlisted the help of influencers to manage the information landscape. Prominent examples include the Finnish government's classification of influencers as 'critical actors' during the pandemic – alongside 'doctors, bus drivers and grocery workers' – as they have been designated to 'disseminate information on social media' to make up for the fact that 'government communication doesn't reach everyone' (Heikkilä, 2020). Likewise, the UK government has employed influencers to 'help spread accurate health information' especially among younger audiences who 'may be more susceptible to fake information' (Pritchard, 2020). Turning to post-COVID-19 recovery, the Indonesian government has similarly set aside around US\$5.2 million to engage influencers to 'promote the country' and encourage tourism to boost the economy (Gorbiano, 2020). To understand the role of influencers in the four country markets in our study, this section will review the current academic literature on influencer cultures in each country and surmise the governments' approaches to influencer partnerships pre-COVID-19.

In summary, academic research across the four countries differed in their foci, in reflection of the different pre-COVID-19 partnerships between governments/industry and influencers, and the different mainstream uses of influencers in each country market. In Australia, research had focused on influencers on specific platforms and their role as public relations (PR) actors. This reflected the Australian government and industry's primary use of influencers as disseminators and endorsers of various sponsored messages to the general public. In China, research had focused on the commercial power of influencers and their contributions to the digital economy. This reflected the Chinese government's restrictions on citizen discourse online, which confined influencers to gaining popularity and fame through their social selling prowess rather than through other forms of self-expression. In Japan, research had focused specifically on how influencers facilitated reliable information dissemination during times of crisis. Despite Japan's long history of digital workers and creators (e.g. net idols), the vocabulary and concept of the 'influencer' who can transcend genres outside of the traditional entertainment industry was only introduced recently, and as such is still gaining traction in the press and in the academy. In Korea, research had focused on influencers' progression from blog-based to social media-based platforms, and subsequent issues associated with each stage of this progression, such as misinformation and deceptive advertising. This reflects users' rapid migration from traditionally popular Korean blog sites like Naver to Silicon Valley social media platforms like Instagram, and emergent issues as a result of changing trends.

## Australia

In Australia, academic research on influencers appears to be platform-specific. Australian blogs have been studied among fashion bloggers as PR actors (e.g. Cassidy and Fitch, 2014), mommy bloggers and monetizing (e.g. Archer, 2019), and feminist and political blogs for advocacy work (e.g. Shaw, 2011, 2012). Australian YouTube cultures have been studied through lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender (LGBT) influencers who perform care labour and advocacy work (e.g. Abidin, 2019b; Abidin and Cover, 2019), and teens' career aspirations (e.g. Healy and Cunningham, 2017). Emergent research has also focused on public service media adopting influencer techniques as cultural intermediaries (e.g. Hutchinson, 2017).

Pre-COVID-19, the Australian government had partnered with influencers to promote specific health messages through dedicated social media campaigns – for instance, investing more than AUD700,000 of taxpayers' money on the Health Department's 18-month #girlsmakeyoumove campaign (Long, 2018) – but post-campaign assessments revealed inconsistencies between the campaign message and influencers' track records (e.g. promoting alcohol and diet pills, making rape jokes, expressing homophobia). In 2018, the Australian government banned the use of influencers in its future marketing campaigns (Dawson, 2018) due to the lack of a thorough vetting process (Hickman, 2018). However, influencers were subsequently hired for various government campaigns pertaining to tourism (Parke, 2019) especially after the 2020 Australian bushfires (Jervis-Bardy, 2020).

### China

In China, academic research and public perception of wănghóng (the Chinese equivalent of 'influencer', see 'methodology' section below; hereafter wanghong) tend to focus on their commercial power (Hu and Zhang, 2017), contributions to the economic market (Cai, 2015; Peng et al., 2019; Sun and Wang, 2019), and their impact on social values and morals especially for young people (Sun, 2012). Research and interest on wanghong have also risen alongside the transformation of digital China (Lin and Kloet, 2019), especially due to the development of e-commerce economies facilitated by the likes of Taobao's live broadcast and the short video platform Douyin. Wanghong are generally prized for being 'consumer opinion leaders' (Song et al., 2018).

Pre-COVID-19, this almost exclusive focus on *wanghong* and their impact on the economy is in large part due to China's tight control of the Internet through the China Administration of Cyberspace (CAC) – the country's highest ranked Internet governance body (Miao and Lei, 2017) – that issues policies to limit citizens' online expressions and discussions around political issues. As such, *wanghong* in China have emerged as a group primarily comprised of young people who spread impact and leadership in the areas of fashion, entertainment, and consumption, especially on popular digital platforms like Douyin, Kuaishou, Taobao, Xiaohongshu, WeChat, and Weibo (iResearch Consulting, 2018; Wanghong Red Book, 2019).

## Japan

In Japan, academic research has mostly focused on the role of social media and influencers in the aftermath of natural disasters like the 2011 Tōhoku earthquake and tsunami (Hashimoto and Ohama, 2014; Tsubokura et al., 2018). A study on the diffusion of scientific information on Twitter found that the vast majority of tweets concerning the nuclear disaster had been initially produced by a small group of influencers, who have since been deemed important collaborators for diffusing reliable information to the general public (Tsubokura et al., 2018: 2). We can observe an alternative

approach to Japanese social media research in the work of anthropologist Gabriella Lukács (2020), whose study explored different categories of female influencers – for example, net idols and bloggers – calling attention to the processes of value extraction that have affected women in the Japanese digital economy.

Pre-COVID-19, the Japanese digital economy had already systematically capitalized on forms of do-it-yourself (DIY) online careers from the 2000s through various platform economies (Steinberg, 2019), even though the vocabulary of the 'influencer' was only introduced much later on. Freelance commercial influencers and actors represent a substantial economic resource for digital platforms in Japan. For instance, in 2018, around JPY22 billion was spent on influencer marketing (Digital InFact, 2019). Of this, YouTube was ranked at the top with a market share of 39%, followed by Instagram (27%), and blogging/microblogging platforms (including Twitter; 23%) (Digital InFact, 2019) – a distribution which demonstrates the growing prevalence of visual platforms over the older textual forms.

## Korea

In Korea, studies on the influencer industry appear to be platform-specific. For example, research on blogs has focused on bloggers' opinion leadership (Kim, 2014), blogger credibility, and customers' purchase intention (Yun et al., 2012). YouTube has drawn scholarly attention regarding fake news and far-right movements (Chung et al., 2019; Yang, 2020), and studies on Instagram have focused on brand marketing (Kim and Han, 2016). The vocabulary 'influencer' has been mostly used and studied in the field of advertising and marketing (Choi and Cheong, 2017; V.I.B et al., 2017), but recently became a buzzword concerning its overt commerciality and related regulatory issues.

Pre-COVID-19, the focus on influencers was on their commercial dealings and transparency (or lack thereof). This coincided with the rapid expansion of the influencer industry, when blogger-driven, text-based influencers on Naver were swiftly outdone and replaced by the more multime-dia-driven, visual-oriented influencers on YouTube and Instagram (Cho, 2020; Goodwin et al., 2016; Ryu, 2019). For instance, when the Kim Young-ran Act was instituted in 2017 to ban the bribery of public officials – including journalists – companies turned instead to influencer marketing, using 'somewhat ordinary people' (Choi and Cheong, 2017: 48) with some followers on social media (V.I.B et al., 2017) to promote their wares. This has increased concerns and criticisms about deceptive advertising and tax evasion in the influencer industry, as noted in the derogatory expression, '인스타 팔이피플' (Insta *Pal-ee people*, meaning 'Instagram sellers') (Jeon and Choi, 2019; Shin, 2018). In response, the Korean government recently announced tightened regulations against influencers' deceptive advertising and tax evasion (Kim et al., 2020).

# **Methodology**

We assembled a corpus of online news articles in relation to COVID-19 and influencers, focused on Australia, China, Japan, and South Korea, and published in each market's native language. Searches were done in incognito mode in mid-May 2020 to exclude the algorithmic impact of our past digital footprints and search histories, and comprised articles dated between January and May 2020. For Australia and Japan, articles were searched and collected on Google, as this search engine is the most used in both countries, at 94.67% uptake (Statcounter, 2020a) and 77.4% uptake (Statcounter, 2020b) respectively, as of May 2020. These Google searches were conducted on the default general search tab as opposed to the dedicated 'News' tab to limit Google search's structural bias towards 'prominent' news publishers that were particularly visible in the latter (Rankovic, 2019). For China,

articles were searched and collected on Baidu, which is the dominant platform in the search engineering market in China, after Google left Mainland China in 2010 due to issues of internet censorship (Waddell, 2016). Baidu holds a 76.05% market share domestically (CIW Team, 2017), and ranks first in China's search engineering field, and second on a global scale (Alexa, 2020). For Korea, the Korean search engine Naver was selected for being the most used search engine in the country (Internet Trend, 2020). Articles were searched and collected on Naver's dedicated online news service, Naver News, which is the most popular news distribution channel online in Korea (Choi and Lee, 2017). Naver search algorithms categorize every search and show the results under several tabs, such as 'News', 'Internet cafe', and 'Shopping'. We primarily gathered news articles that were automatically streamed under the 'News' tab (Park, 2010), but cross-checked with search results on the other tabs to surface any missing items.

## Search terms

Our first keyword pertained to 'influencers'. For Australia, Japan, and Korea, we searched for the keyword 'influencer' and for China we searched for '网红' (wǎnghóng). In Australia, 'influencer' is the most used and levelling catch-all phrase to refer to internet celebrities, digital creators, and platform-specific microcelebrities such as YouTubers, Instagrammers, and the like. Likewise for Japan, 'インフルエンサ 「' (influensā) is the most accurate and direct transliteration of the English 'influencer', which focuses on prominent social media users and is platform-agnostic. For Korea, '인플루언서' (influencer) is also part of the everyday parlance to refer to such social media users. Although there are equally popular alternatives such as '콘텐츠 크리에이터' (contents creators) and '파워 블로거' (power blogger), both were excluded to maintain the consistency of our data sets in this cross-cultural study. For China, '网红' (wǎnghóng) translates to 'internet red' and is the most popular catch-all expression for 'internet celebrity', 'microcelebrity', and 'online influencer'.

Our second keyword pertained to 'COVID-19'. For Australia, we searched for 'COVID-19', 'coronavirus', or 'pandemic' and 'Australia' as the three variants were the most used words to refer to the 2019-nCoV novel coronavirus and the evolving situation in the country. For China, we searched for '疫情' (yìqíng) and '冠病毒' (guānzhuàng bìngdú); the former refers to both an 'epidemic' and a 'pandemic', and the later is an abbreviation of two words – '新型冠病毒' (xīnxíng guānzhuàng bìngdú) – that refer to the 'coronavirus'. The search term 'COVID-19' was excluded as it tended to be used only in professional medical papers and reports in the Chinese context. For Japan, we searched for 'コロナ' (korona), '新型コロナ' (shin-gata korona), and 'コロナ禍' (korona-ka), which translate to the generic term 'corona', the virus-related term 'new coronavirus', and a term reflecting the social implications of the epidemic 'corona crisis'. For Korea, we searched for '코로나' (corona) and '팬데믹' (pandemic), which translate to 'corona' and 'pandemic', as these were the most used vocabulary to refer to COVID-19; Korean media generally refers to the virus as 'corona virus' and the English word 'pandemic' has been adopted into the everyday vocabulary of (post-)COVID-19 Korea.

## Search parameters

On all the search engines used, each page presented an average of 10 results. Our corpus of articles was compiled from the first 10 pages of each search engine. We excluded a selection of articles based on the digital media norms of each country, pertaining to press releases, duplicates, multimedia, paywalls, blogposts, and authorship. In general, press releases that were paid promotions, duplicates and reposts of news articles across a longtail of smaller outlets, and audio-only and video-only news articles without any text were excluded. Considerations for paywalls, blogposts,

and authorship varied by country: (1) For Australia and Korea, most reputable news sites are open access and preferred by readers (Cheik-Hussein, 2019; Choi and Lee, 2017), thus paywalled news sites with gated access were excluded. In Japan, the norm is for viewers to register or subscribe to news media portals – although most of these are not paywalled – thus gated subscription articles were included but paywalled ones that could not be accessed freely were excluded. In China, the most popular and common way people consume information and news is through free online websites and public accounts of WeChat, so paywalled and subscription websites are excluded in this study; (2) For Australia, the blog platform *Medium* is often used by reputable companies and outlets to publish news articles, so these were included. Similarly for China, it is the norm for verified companies and news websites to publish news on WeChat public accounts that resemble blogposts, so these were included. For Japan and Korea, blogposts were not usually deemed valid news sources and thus excluded; (3) The Australia, Japan, and Korea samples excluded news articles whose authors could not be verified, unless they were intentionally represented as a 'team' or 'staff' of the platform. However, for China pen names and the use of pseudonyms is the norm even for news articles, so these were included in the study.

In total, we surveyed 150 articles: 42 in English for Australia, 39 in Chinese for China, 31 in Japanese for Japan, and 38 in Korean for Korea. The next section maps out the open, axial, and close codes that were derived from the headlines and news articles, guided by a grounded theory approach (Glaser and Strauss, 1967).

## Overall trends in news coverage on influencers during COVID-19

After analyzing the headlines and story of the news articles, seven open codes emerged across our corpus: Income loss, Backlash, COVID-19 campaign, Misinformation, Influencer strategy, Brand leverage, and Industry shifts. For 'Income loss', close codes focused on 'Clients/Brands' and 'Followers/Fans'; for 'Backlash', close codes focused on 'Safety guidelines', 'Safety equipment', and 'Goods/Services'; for 'COVID-19 campaign', close codes focused on 'Isolation regulations', 'Hygiene habits', 'Social behaviours', 'Formal campaigns', and 'Trends'; for 'Misinformation', close codes focused on 'Causation', 'Reduction', and 'Topics'; for 'Influencer strategy', close codes focused on 'For self', 'For brands', 'For followers'; for 'Brand leverage', close codes focused on 'Targeting investors', 'Targeting influencers', 'Targeting new digital media formats', 'Targeting consumers/customers/viewers', and 'Types of brands/clients'; and for 'Industry shifts', close codes focused on 'Brand preferences', 'Content production', 'Content format', 'Follower preferences', and 'Type of influencers'. Full-coding categories from our analysis are in the Appendix (Table 1). In this article, we will focus on five open codes touching on the impact of the pandemic on influencers (i.e. Income loss, Backlash), and influencers' engagements with and reactions to the pandemic (i.e. COVID-19 campaign, Misinformation, Influencer strategy).

Across the 150 articles, some trends emerged with regards to the demographic of influencers represented. There were slightly more women than men in the reporting, with 104 female and 88 male influencers mentioned. The age of influencers was rarely mentioned in the press coverage with the exception of articles from Japan, but those presented were primarily in their 20s to early 30s. In total, 25 platforms were mentioned in our corpus, including Silicon Valley-based apps and local apps, such as WeChat (China), Naver (Korea), and Afreeca TV (Korea). In total, 98 out of 140 mentions of platforms focused on those that were visually oriented photo or video sharing sites; Instagram was the most frequently mentioned (n=49), followed by YouTube (n=32), and TikTok (n=12) (Table 2 in Appendix). The news coverage tended to focus on influencer content genres that were feminized or dominated by women influencers, such as entertainment (n=32), followed by fashion and beauty (n=25), lifestyle (n=24), food (n=11), and health (n=11).

Other genres that were reported on include entrepreneurship (n=6) and family (n=3) (Table 3 in Appendix).

## Impact of the pandemic on influencers

#### Income

Some of the news coverage on Australian influencers highlighted their income loss due to the pandemic. Influencers cited feeling that 'years of hard work' had 'gone down the drain' (Galea, 2020) due to cancelled business engagements. Restrictions from social distancing measures also impacted influencers' ability to produce content, given that much of their job requires them to be mobile to travel or participate in public events. For other influencers, travel content that had already been prepared and queued for publication was pulled by clients, such as tourism-related businesses that did not want to advertise their services during the pandemic when potential customers were unable to travel. Australian influencers were also reported to 'slash their rates' and 'dro[p] their fee' for social media posts by up to 50% (Wilkie, 2020), to accommodate clients' reduced budgets and ensure that they could maintain at least some income stream. In a prominent example, Australian x-rated influencer Billie Beever reportedly uploaded a TikTok video of herself crying at the prospect of being unable to afford rent due to a huge drop in income on the subscriber platform OnlyFans. As social distancing measures did not allow her to pivot to sex work during the pandemic, she expressed that she had 'nothing else going' for income (news.com.au, 2020). The Chinese corpus similarly reported some income loss due to declining advertising demand among wanghong, with a market research company citing that one-third of wanghong have been impacted (Nan and Chen, 2020).

However, other Chinese reports posit that *wanghong* have become more influential as viewer traffic and engagement have increased in light of stay-home advisories. In particular, online live streaming was experiencing a boom and being a *wanghong* had been deemed one of the most attractive jobs during the pandemic (Shao and Qin, 2020). The coverage in Japan did not focus on income loss. Instead, an article asserted that lucrative collaborations between influencers and brands were growing during the pandemic (Ito, 2020). Our results recursively portrayed influencer marketing as the key for brands to adapt to the new patterns of 'stay-at-home consumption' that characterized the pandemic (Kabutan News, 2020). A candid statement in the aforementioned article reads: 'Income loss due to corona . . . they [top influencers] might not be bothered at all' (Ito, 2020, translated by authors), suggesting that unlike most people whose livelihoods were impacted by COVID-19 on some level, some influencers appear to be shielded. In a similar vein, some of the coverage on Australian influencers suggested that the impact on income was uneven across the genres, as those who primarily promote beauty and fashion are still able to produce content from home to advertise e-commerce clients. Our Korean corpus did not mention income at all, possibly due to the sensitivities around transparency of income and taxation mentioned earlier.

In this section, the Australian corpus tended to highlight the economic impact of the pandemic on influencers, emphasizing their income loss, strategies for recuperating losses and soliciting partnerships with clients, and a general sense of helplessness due to restrictions on mobility, and therefore, content creation. This scenario reveals that Australian influencers have overtly relied on client engagements for their income and have yet to diverse their income streams – in other words, Australian influencers appear to have 'put all their eggs in one basket', which was swiftly toppled over by the contingencies of COVID-19. On the contrary, Chinese influencers who were already concentrating on online e-commerce and social selling experienced a boom during COVID-19, as followers and customers increased their online viewing and purchasing activities. This was also the

case for Japanese influencers to a certain extent, who were once again framed as key information mediators during a crisis, this time for brands and the industry alongside their previous public service roles during the floods. We note that the absence of press coverage on influencers' income loss in Korea is likely due to the recent controversies over deceptive advertising and tax fraud.

### Backlash

Many Australian, Chinese, and Korean influencers received criticism for jeopardizing COVID-19related advisories and regulations; the corpus of Japanese articles did not report on the backlash faced by influencers. For instance, influencers in Australia and wanghong in China received backlash for continuing to post about their travels, and in some instances, even continuing to travel during the period of mass self-isolation and safe-distancing measures. Followers were also critical towards some Chinese wanghong's personal values as posts depicting influencers pretending to eat bats – in reference to early speculation of the origins of COVID-19 – were a distasteful way to attract attention and bait viewership. In Korea, a fashion influencer Imvely was mentioned in two news articles that reported on public personalities (including K-pop stars and actresses) who threw a big birthday party at a café in Seoul in May, around the time a new COVID-19 cluster had emerged around clubs, bars, and cafes in downtown Seoul. The personalities were called out for being irresponsible and ignoring social distancing advice, in their pursuit of fun and pleasure. However, it should be noted that in the Korean influencer industry, Imvely already had a track record of notoriety from past intransigence – for instance, selling and advertising mouldy food on her Instagram (Kwak, 2019) – and was thus an easy target for tabloidesque news publications. For the most part, Korean influencers did not cop too much backlash for their behaviours during COVID-19.

Apart from criticism on their obvious offences, the backlash against the influencers during the pandemic also extends to their tone-deafness. Some Chinese *wanghong* were called out for posting entertainment content featuring lighthearted dancing and singing, which viewers felt was inappropriate in light of mass suffering in the country. Likewise, Korean influencer Imvely was criticized for her 'insincere attitude' and for continuously advertising her products on Instagram without any formal apology to the public for her 'irresponsible behavior' (Kim, 2020d). A British-Australian actor influencer was also outed on social media by the company from whom he had asked for freebies in lieu of promotional content on social media. In Australia, two articles focused on health and fitness influencer Jessica Pinili who, when placed in a five-star hotel to serve out her 2-week mandatory quarantine period after returning from Bali, posted an Instagram story criticizing the Australian government for her poor living conditions. She complained about not having 'access to a balcony', lacking 'fresh air', and feeling 'worse than being a prisoner', and called this a 'human rights' issue despite her quarantine stay being sponsored by the government (Sanders, 2020). To this, Australians criticized the influencer for being a 'princess' and 'spoiled brat' and flooded her social media with negative feedback (Brook, 2020).

Some influencers were also criticized for making light of the pandemic. Some Australian influencers and Chinese *wanghong* were chided for posting fashionable photos of mask-wearing, or for reappropriating masks as a fashion statement. This was deemed inappropriate and insensitive, especially in light of the mass shortages that occurred globally in the early stages of the COVID-19 outbreak. One commenter on an Australian influencer's post noted their displeasure: 'I'm so sorry I really like you guys, but doctors and nurse are in desperate need for those masks. So even if you need them it should not be turned out as an aesthetic picture for your feed' [sic] (Booth, 2020). However, a handful of commenters perceived such influencers' actions conversely, and praised them for promoting and normalizing mask-wearing in public as a safety measure.

In this section, influencers across all country markets received backlash and were criticized for a variety of faux pas and infringements. This reflects the heightened policing of conspicuous online displays by influencers and ordinary citizens, in line with users and followers spending much more time online consuming influencer content, and the rising sensitivities of followers as the pandemic extended. As we note earlier in this article, this increased coverage on influencer scandals and bad publicity also has the tendency to be tabloidesque moves by traditional and digital media outlets to attract viewership, and may at times serve as mere clickbait, thus exaggerating incidents and blowing issues out of proportion.

## Influencers' engagements with and reactions to the pandemic

## COVID-19 campaign

Some influencers responded to COVID-19 by initiating vernacular trends to promote good social behaviours, such as social distancing and good hygiene practices. In China, local reports took interest in a group of foreign grandmothers based abroad, with two articles focused on how they used Instagram and YouTube to urge people to commit to hygiene practices, and to stop discrimination or racism (CCTV News 2020; Han, 2020). Such influencers had emerged organically during the pandemic as their follower base grew alongside their growing virality, and the Chinese elderly wanghong were celebrated because 'the optimism delivered by them [was] more valuable and important than ever' (Han, 2020, translated by authors). Australian and Korean influencers were similarly noted for promoting social distancing, handwashing techniques, mask use, and responsible cough etiquette. In Australia, this included handwashing dances and memes on the short video app TikTok, and viral retweet chains on Twitter that were estimated by the government to be worth around '\$30 million' in advertising (Rose and Alison, 2020). This string of positive PR angles on Australian influencers in partnership with the government were likely to make up for the bad aftertaste of the past failures mentioned earlier.

Several articles pointed to influencers participating in formal campaigns with health agencies and governments to assist in COVID-19 recovery efforts. In Korea, many influencer COVID-19 campaigns were initiated or sponsored by the Korean government or international organizations, especially targeting young people. For instance, the Korean government partnered with animation companies and child influencers such as Awesome Haeun (YouTuber) to introduce social distancing rules with songs and dancing (Jung, 2020). In a similar manner, the Asia-based media agency Millenasia and UNESCO Global Education Coalition collaborated on a YouTube music video featuring K-pop singers to promote COVID-19 prevention rules and to encourage students and children to 'stay strong', while practising social isolation during this time (Ha, 2020). In Japan, multiple articles covered the interventions of influencers individually promoting selfisolation and handwashing practices. In particular, a collaboration video between the governor of Tokyo, Yuriko Koike, and one of the most influential YouTubers in Japan, Hikakin, discussed the risks of COVID-19 and was reported in the news (Kōkōsei Shinbun Henshūbu, 2020). An article praised the partnership as tangible proof of the influence of YouTubers in contemporary society: '[YouTubers have become] something close to public figures, and as such, are playing a role in casting information to prevent the epidemic from spreading' (Kamada, 2020, translated by authors). In Australia, influencer marketing platforms have also collaborated with influencers to promote healthy messaging around well-being and health, in partnership with the World Health Organization (WHO) and National Mental Health Commission (e.g. the '#InThisTogether' campaign (Life in Mind, 2020)). Around 80,000 influencers in Australian company Tribe's network were invited to 'submit free content that includes advice and "hacks" on social distancing' (Cheik-Hussein, 2020) that were subsequently boosted on social media to reach a million people under 24 hours.

Some influencers also called out bad social behaviours, such as anti-Asian racism and xenophobia, and panic buying and hoarding. In particular, Asian-Australian influencers were reported to experience racist and xenophobic attacks, ranging from hate comments on their social media – for example, 'stop eating bats' (Wilson, 2020) – to uncomfortable interactions in public. In response, some of them have taken to acting as 'ambassadors of both cultures' (Abidin in Robinson, 2020) by bringing awareness to such behaviour and producing commentary and content to educate their followers.

In this section, our findings reveal that influencers in all country markets were sought after to promote COVID-19 etiquette and normalize new behavioural norms. This suggests the efficacy of influencers in information dissemination and control in the online space, as citizens worldwide relied on the Internet for information and entertainment during prolonged self-isolation and social distancing measures.

## Misinformation

In our corpus, the topics that contended with misinformation include health advice (what to do and what not to), vaccinations (whether they are preventive or cause COVID-19), 5G (apparently causing COVID-19), and Bill Gates (apparently planting COVID-19). For the most part, articles that discussed influencers and misinformation focused on their role in the infodemic.

Some influencers were reportedly responsible for spreading misinformation. In Australia, an article called out a former reality TV star-turned-Instagram influencer Amanda Micallef for encouraging followers to 'ignore lockdown restrictions' and sharing unverified information that COVID-19 was 'a ruse to get rid of physical money' (Gordon, 2020). Another Australian article pointed to the conspiracy theories flamed by 'anti-vaccination influencers' (Vinall, 2020). In response, the President of the Royal Australian College of General Practitioners, Dr Harry Nespolon, cautioned influencers to remain 'silent on the topic', to acknowledge that they are 'not epidemiology experts', and to allow medical experts to lead the advisories and commentating (Mara, 2020). In China, one article pointed out misinformation spread by wanghong who had apologized to Europe for the pandemic, on behalf of China, through a Weibo post – this was deemed to be misinformation by the Chinese state as there was still not sufficient evidence that the virus had indeed originated in China (Minzihui, 2020). The absence of misinformation from Chinese wanghong may be attributed to governance by the CAC mentioned earlier in this article, and the government's stronghanded control and censorship that limits public political engagement even in disaster communications. Furthermore, it is suggested that there is a weak civil society in China (Xu, 2017), wherein netizens lack the literacy and capacity to engage in advocacy campaigns, unless they are organized and promoted by the government.

In Japan, two articles referred to influencers as the causes of misinformation (Abema Times, 2020; Manabe, 2020). While no specific influencer was named, one article stated that 'the incorrect belief that alcohol disinfection does not work with SARS-CoV-2 has spread mainly because of influencers' (Manabe, 2020). Another article drew a parallel between the spread of misinformation by influencers after the 2011 Tōhoku earthquake and during the COVID-19 pandemic (Abema Times, 2020). Journalists cautioned that on social media, 'problems arise when influencers are the sources of information'. In this case, 'false rumors end up attracting many people, receiving tens of thousands of retweets and likes' (Abema Times, 2020, translated by authors). In Korea, contrary to increasing concerns over some YouTubers spreading harmful misinformation about COVID-19 (e.g. Kim, 2020b), only one article covered influencers' spread of misinformation, but this was

discussed more broadly in the global context, and no Korean incidents were named (Kim, 2020c). This is likely because of the neutral stance of the term 'influencer' in Korea, as opposed to other platform-specific terms with derogatory nuances (e.g. 'YouTuber' with a reputation for distributing misinformation).

In our analysis, there were several articles that hinted at the potential for influencers to reduce and curb misinformation, by soliciting their cooperation to promote information verified by the government and health agencies. This has been reviewed in the preceding section in which influencers were actively participating in various COVID-19 campaigns. Only one article specifically named the efforts of influencers to combat misinformation, in a Japanese example of influencers collaborating with LINE, the most popular instant messaging platform in the country, to combat misinformation following the WHO guidelines (Line corp, 2020).

In the previous section, we note the efficacy of influencers in aiding with good and healthy information control. However, the reverse was also true for the Australian, Chinese, and Japanese markets, where influencers were also found to be peddling in misinformation, whether intentional or not. The apparent absence of reporting on influencers and misinformation in Korea is likely due to the implications and innuendos of different vocabularies in the highly localized context. As we note earlier in the article, specific terms referring to Instagram influencer sellers ('인스타 팔이피플' or Insta Pal-ee people), were more likely to be related to negative press.

## Influencer strategies

In general, reports from Australia, China, and Japan present four categories of strategies for influencers themselves (two types), for the brands and clients with whom they partner, and for their followers; the Korean corpus did not touch on influencer strategies. First, many influencers shared their personal experiences in daily diaries or mental health tips as their own coping strategy, and to foster a sense of solidarity among others in self-isolation. Japanese influencers primarily shared their personal experiences during the pandemic through interviews in news articles or by writing such articles themselves. In an interview, an influencer openly addressed the issue of mental health and distress caused by social isolation, specifically from the point of view of sexual minorities (Shinoda, 2020).

Second, to cope with income loss and the constraints around content production, some influencers extended their personal brands and commercial endeavours by branching out into e-commerce, participating in merchandising online, and starting other related businesses. An Australian brand management agency, Slyletica, revealed that they had a 200% increase in 'entrepreneurs and influencers wanting to start their own activewear labels' (Zhou, 2020) during the pandemic. Other influencers were reportedly considering subscription models and membership programmes for followers that would 'offer a dependable source of revenue separate from the volatile ad market' (Perelli and Whateley, 2020), and still some influencers are looking into 'consulting, teaching, and coaching' as 'alternative revenue streams' (Perelli and Whateley, 2020).

Third, some influencers committed to doing pro-bono work for brands and clients, or free work and charity for various causes. For instance, Chinese *wanghong* were documented providing expertise and assisting farmers in rural areas to sell local products. Given that China is still largely an agricultural country, many farmers encountered economic difficulties during the pandemic because products could not be distributed as easily. As such, some *wanghong* helped local farmers to sell their products online by advertising these products in their livestreams. Alongside *wanghong*, some cadre and local government employees also started to initiate such online collaborations to assist rural economies, and have been lauded as a new or special type of *wanghong* who differ from the stereotypical young, fashionable, and eye-catching personalities. As a result,

wanghong has evolved to be a buzzword or catchphrase for anyone in China who can attract attention and become famous online.

Finally, to sustain follower interest and engagement, several influencers turned to creative strategies in their content generation. In light of restricted mobilities, Chinese wanghong who may usually record their content outdoors with the help of professional equipment and assistants have since pivoted to solo indoor shoots. Across the genres, their contents have also shifted to focus on their everyday lives, or the documentation of latest updates or less-reported information about pandemic. For instance, local influencers in Wuhan were reported to be making vlogs about the city scene and people's lives during pandemic, and some foreign wanghong in China had begun to produce content collating updates on how other countries have been confronting the pandemic. For instance, Fan Wu, an Overseas Chinese student, became a wanghong for charting the growth of coronavirus cases on Twitter, in a bid to help UK followers better understand the epidemic. An Australian fashion influencer who lives in Paris had also pivoted to creating a weekly video series to catalogue their life during lockdown and 'tak[e] part in a worldwide collective social experience' (Liu J, 2020). In a similar vein, multiple Japanese articles featured influencers who appear to be making use of their social capital (e.g. acquaintances) and cultural capital (e.g. language knowledge) to connect with people living in other countries and report on their experiences of the pandemic. Japanese influencers were also celebrated for making extra effort to communicate with their followers during the pandemic. A recurrent example is that of Naomi Watanabe, the most followed Japanese influencer on Instagram, who was praised for her 'outstanding social media skills during the corona crisis' (A4studio, 2020), through the intimate sharing of her everyday life that entertained and encouraged fans. However, such extensive coverage in the Japanese media might be mirroring a bias towards focusing on influencers with a large mass of followers to attract viewership.

In this section, influencers in Australia, China, and Japan were unanimously strategizing to recover from their economic slump through a repertoire of creative methods, reflecting the extensive impact of COVID-19 on various businesses and industries worldwide. While there was no reportage on this for the Korean market, this was once again likely due to reporters and news outlets using other localized vocabulary to refer to platform- or genre-specific influencers in the country.

## **Conclusion**

In this article, we have explored the different issues and tensions in which influencers seem to be embroiled across the four countries during COVID-19. While the English vocabulary 'influencer' appears to be globally adopted and used across the world, how the concept of 'influencer' is perceived and understood, especially concerning the global pandemic situation, was varied in relation to local contexts. This signifies a need for cross-cultural comparative studies that decolonize and dewesternize academic discourses that have evolved around English-speaking and/or Global North countries. Given that the contemporary mediascape changes and responds to global and local contexts, it is crucial to note the plurality of *cultures* when we conceptualize cultural phenomena.

From our analysis, we observed the attention given to influencers across the four countries, concerning especially their socio-cultural impact. Across the country markets, the utility and impact of influencers have become especially crucial during a pandemic like COVID-19, when uncertainty is extreme (and people look to key opinion leaders for information and guidance), precarity is on the rise (and people look to entertainment for placation), and physical social interactions are restricted (and people turn to digital spaces as their first port of call for all activities). For this reason, governments and health organizations have sought partnership with influencers to assist in COVID-19 recovery efforts and to pursue global solidarity. Compared to pre-COVID-19 times, influencers were mobilized at a larger scale for a wider variety of uses across topics and

genres. Influencers themselves had also endeavoured to engage with the society, by doing probono work, promoting social distancing and hygienic practices, and calling out problematic phenomena such as racism. However, we note that the potential of influencers to serve as effective amplification platforms is contentious and complicated when these individuals intentionally or unwittingly peddle in generating and spreading misinformation.

However, influencers appear to be convenient topics to feed cycles of tabloidesque news which rely on clickbait and sensationalism to appeal to viewers. In line with the luxurious, flamboyant, and aesthetic stereotypes of influencers (Abidin, 2014), whether or not they cope with the pandemic situation becomes newsworthy, and can easily draw attention from viewers from whom news outlets depend on site traffic and ad revenue (Myllylahti, 2019). Influencers' episodes pertaining to COVID-19 (e.g. complaining about safety measures, ignoring social distancing advice) make for easy celebrity gossip, especially when they are generalized as and reduced to a privileged class of young people who are unable to empathize with the severity of actual struggles outside their picturesque 'Instagram bubbles'. In a similar vein, how COVID-19 affects influencers' economies is newsworthy in the time where the global economy is shrinking and many industries are undergoing economic turmoil, as evident in the Australian and Japanese cases.

The attention economy that underscores this recent news coverage on influencers during COVID-19 also shapes viewer perceptions of the role and value of an 'influencer'; as evidenced, most of the news coverage has been organized around visual platforms like Instagram, and feminized genres like fashion and travel. While the actual practices and concepts of an 'influencer' is broad – comprising people in various genres on various platforms and exhorting various social values – popular notions of influencer cultures are still largely shaped by news coverage that tends towards sensationalism (Kilgo et al., 2016), gendered self-visualization (Duffy, 2015), and pleasure-centred self-display (e.g. drinking photos) (Goodwin et al., 2016). As such, it is hoped that this cross-cultural and cross-lingual study has laid bare some of the local backstories and crucial contexts needed to corroborate and decipher the popular understandings of influencer cultures, largely manipulated by the selective foci of reporters and outlets under a regime of traffic-dependent web media. In future work, the authors will focus on the epistemologies behind transliteral understandings of influencer vocabularies and concepts situated in different cultural contexts in the Asia Pacific region, and invite other scholars to similarly pursue a dewesternizing and decolonializing of influencer studies.

### **Funding**

The author(s) received financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: Dr Crystal Abidin received funding from the Australian Research Council Discovery Early Career Researcher Award (DE190100789) to support the research towards the publication of this article.

#### **ORCID iD**

Crystal Abidin (D) https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5346-6977

#### References

A4studio (2020) Naomi Watanabe's outstanding social media skills during the corona crisis (渡辺直美の SNS活用術、コロナ禍でもすごすぎる). *Nikkan Spa*, 17 May. Available at: https://nikkan-spa.jp/1664831 (accessed 25 August 2020).

Abema Times (2020) Abusive content during the corona crisis, a storm of fake news... Hiroyuki and Sasaki debate on 'How to deal with SNS (コロナ禍で吹き荒れる罵詈雑言、フェイクの嵐...「SNSとの付き合い方」でひろゆき氏と佐々木俊尚氏が激論). *Blogos*, 27 April. Available at: https://blogos.com/article/453545/ (accessed 25 August 2020).

- Abidin C (2014) #In\$tagLam: Instagram as a repository of taste, a burgeoning marketplace, a war of eyeballs. In: Berry M and Schleser M (eds) *Mobile Media Making in an Age of Smartphones*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 119–128. Available at: https://link-springer-com.proxy.lib.siu.edu/chapter/10.1057/9781137469816 11 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Abidin C (2019a) Tacit labours of digital social research as an early career researcher. *Journal of Digital Social Research* 1(1): 31–34. Available at: https://jdsr.se/ojs/index.php/jdsr/article/view/10 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Abidin C (2019b) Yes homo: gay influencers, homonormativity, and queerbaiting on YouTube. *Continuum* 33(5): 614–629. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10304312.2019.1644806 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Abidin C and Cover R (2019) Gay, famous and working hard on YouTube: influencers, queer microcelebrity publics, and discursive activism. In: Aggleton P, Cover R, Leahy D, et al. (eds) *Youth, Sexuality and Sexual Citizenship*. London; New York: Routledge, pp. 217–231.
- Alexa (2020) Baidu.com competitive analysis, marketing mix and traffic. *Alexa*, 2 June. Available at: https://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/baidu.com (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Archer C (2019) How influencer 'mumpreneur' bloggers and 'everyday' mums frame presenting their children online. *Media International Australia* 170(1): 47–56. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/1329878X19828365 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Bazaco Á, Redondo M and Sánchez-García P (2019) Clickbait as a strategy of viral journalism: conceptualisation and methods. *Revista Latina de Comunicación Social* 74: 94–115. Available at: http://www.revistalatinacs.org/074paper/1323/06en.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Benton J (2018) What will happen when newspapers kill print and go online-only? *Nieman Lab*, 26 September. Available at: https://www.niemanlab.org/2018/09/what-will-happen-when-newspapers-kill-print-and-go-online-only-most-of-that-print-audience-will-just-disappear/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Booth J (2020) Influencers face criticism for 'blogging as usual' during Bali shutdown. *Dmarge*, 29 March. Available at: https://www.dmarge.com/2020/03/influencer-couple-bali.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Brook B (2020) Coronavirus: quarantined influencer Jessica Pinili hits back at critics who called her a 'princess'. *news.com.au*, 2 April. Available at: https://www.news.com.au/lifestyle/health/health-problems/coronavirus-quarantined-influencer-jessica-pinili-hits-back-at-critics-who-called-her-a-princess/news-story/a56f6d035513f36ee0c4c4904e9e8214 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Bryan C (2017) RIP: here are 70 things millennials have killed. *Mashable Australia*, 1 August. Available at: https://mashable.com/2017/07/31/things-millennials-have-killed/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Cai Q (2015) The economic model of fans in social digital times (社会化网络时代的粉丝经济模式). *Chinese Youth Research* 11: 5–11. Available at: https://kns.cnki.net/kcms/detail/detail.aspx?filename=Z GQL201511002&dbcode=CJFQ&dbname=CJFDTEMP&v= (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Cassidy L and Fitch K (2014) Beyond the catwalk: fashion public relations and social media in Australia. *Asia Pacific Public Relations Journal* 14(1–2). Available at: http://connection.ebscohost.com/c/articles/95780249/beyond-catwalk-fashion-public-relations-social-media-australia (accessed 25 August 2020).
- CCTV News (2020) 'Go wash your hands, and how many times I told you' the Italian grandma who became Wanghong is super fierce. ('快去洗手!我说多少次了!'这位意大利'网红'奶奶超凶的). *CCTV News Net*, 1 March. Available at: https://www.91toyou.com/Article-Details-id-20875.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Cheik-Hussein M (2019) Australians think paywalls are annoying: survey. *AdNews*, 14 June. Available at: https://www.adnews.com.au/news/australians-think-paywalls-are-annoying-survey (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Cheik-Hussein M (2020) Influencers join efforts to encourage social distancing amid coronavirus pandemic. AdNews, 20 March. Available at: https://www.adnews.com.au/news/influencers-join-efforts-to-encourage-social-distancing-amid-coronavirus-pandemic (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Cho Y (2020) Influencers holding 'cultural power' make a new blueprint for industry (문화권력'인플루언서, 산업지형도 새로 그린다). Sisa Journal, 13 January. Available at: https://www.sisajournal.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=194599 (accessed 25 August 2020).

Choi J and Cheong Y (2017) The study on the strategies of beauty influencer marketing: mass media vs. social media. *The Korean Journal of Advertising* 28: 47–72. Available at: https://www.earticle.net/Article/A302358 (accessed 25 August 2020).

- Choi J and Lee M (2017) News content consumption analysis of news consumers in the era of new media. *The Journal of the Korea Contents Association* 17: 207–218. Available at: http://www.dbpia.co.kr/Journal/articleDetail?nodeId=NODE07114149 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Chung C-J, Kim M and Park H-W (2019) Big data analysis and modeling of disinformation consumption and diffusion on YouTube. *Discourse and Policy in Social Science* 12: 105–138. Available at: http://www.dbpia.co.kr/Journal/articleDetail?nodeId=NODE09226262 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- CIW Team (2017) China search engine market share in Apr 2017. *China Internet Watch*, 15 May. Available at: https://www.chinainternetwatch.com/20538/search-engine-market-share-apr-2017/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Cottle S and Ashton M (1999) From BBC newsroom to BBC newscentre: on changing technology and journalist practices. *Convergence* 5(3): 22–43. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/135485659900500304 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Dawson A (2018) 'They did not deliver value for money': agencies respond to government's influencer ban. *Mumbrella*, 22 August. Available at: https://mumbrella.com.au/they-did-not-deliver-value-for-money-agencies-respond-to-governments-influencer-ban-536551 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Digital InFact (2019) The market size of influencer marketing, from 21.9 billion yen in 2018, to 93.3 in 2028 (インフルエンサーマーケティングの市場規模、2018年は219億円と推定、2028年には933億円に). Digital InFact, 3 March. Available at: https://digitalinfact.com/release190328/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Duffy BE (2015) The gendered politics of digital brand labor. *Antenna*. Available at: http://blog.commarts. wisc.edu/2015/03/18/the-gendered-politics-of-digital-brand-labor/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Galea M (2020) Influencers are 'Concerned' that COVID-19 will have a negative impact on their business. Pedestrian.tv, 26 March. Available at: https://www.pedestrian.tv/coronavirus/coronavirus-influencer-impact/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Glaser BG and Strauss AL (1967) *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research*. Chicago, IL: Aldine Publishing Company.
- Goodwin I, Griffin C, Lyons A, et al. (2016) Precarious popularity: Facebook drinking photos, the attention economy, and the regime of the branded self. *Social Media + Society* 2(1). Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/2056305116628889 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Gorbiano MI (2020) Govt to pay Rp 72 billion to influencers to boost tourism amid coronavirus outbreak. *The Jakarta Post*, 26 February. Available at: https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2020/02/26/govt-to-pay-rp-72-billion-to-influencers-to-boost-tourism-amid-coronavirus-outbreak.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Gordon O (2020) Under financial pressure and slipping into conspiracies, why Instagram influencers promote coronavirus lockdown protests. ABC News, 15 May. Available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-05-15/why-instagram-influencers-are-drawn-to-coronavirus-conspiracies/12250152 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Ha M (2020) Produced by Millenasia, Corona-19 prevention K-pop music video, 'Be The Future' recorded 1.66 million views (밀렌아시아기획, 코로나 19 예방 K팝 뮤비 'Be The Future' 조회 수 166만 돌파). *Sisa Magazine*, 14 May. Available at: http://www.sisamagazine.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=320089 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Han C (2020) During the COVID-19, they become Wanghong as grandma (新冠疫情下,她们成为祖母级新一代网红). *Reference News*, 27 April. Available at: http://www.cankaoxiaoxi.com/world/20200427/2408733.shtml (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Hashimoto Y and Ohama A (2014) The role of social media in emergency response: the case of the Great East Japan Earthquake. *NIDS Journal of Defense and Security* 15: 99–126. Available at: http://www.nids.mod.go.jp/english/publication/kiyo/pdf/2014/bulletin e2014 6.pdf (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Healy G and Cunningham S (2017) YouTube: Australia's parallel universe of online content creation. *Metro Magazine* 193: 114–121. Available at: https://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=11978413 0254430;res=IELLCC (accessed 25 August 2020).

- Heikkilä H and Ahva L (2015) The relevance of journalism. *Journalism Practice* 9(1): 50–64. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17512786.2014.928465 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Heikkilä M (2020) Finland taps social media influencers during coronavirus crisis. *Politico*, 31 March. Available at: https://www.politico.eu/article/finland-taps-influencers-as-critical-actors-amid-coronavirus-pandemic/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Hermida A (2009) The blogging BBC. *Journalism Practice* 3(3): 268–284. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17512780902869082 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Hickman A (2018) Australia bans use of influencers in government campaigns after 'offensive' posts. *PR Week*, 20 August. Available at: https://www.prweek.com/article/1490729/australia-bans-use-influencers-government-campaigns-offensive-posts (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Hu Y and Zhang Y (2017) The emergence and trend of Wanghong (网红的兴起及走向). *News and Writing* 1: 41–45. Available at: http://gb.oversea.cnki.net/KCMS/detail/detail.aspx?filename=XWXZ20170101 3&dbcode=CJFD&dbname=CJFD2017 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Hutchinson J (2017) Cultural Intermediaries: Audience Participation in Media Organisations. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan. Available at: https://www.palgrave.com/gp/book/9783319662862 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Hutchinson J (2019) Digital first personality: automation and influence within evolving media ecologies. *Convergence*. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/1354856519858921 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Internet Trend (2020) The market share of search engines in South Korea 2019. *Internet Trend*. Available at: http://www.internettrend.co.kr/trendForward.tsp (accessed 25 August 2020).
- iResearch Consulting (2018) 2018 China Wanghong economic development report. 199IT (2018年中国 网红经济发展研究报告). 199IT, 21 June. Available at: http://www.199it.com/archives/739837.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Ito Y (2020) EXIT and Naomi Watanabe, the business of brand collaborations is blooming despite the corona crisis and the work crisis! (EXITに渡辺直美、コロナ禍で仕事減でもプロデュース業が好調!). *Dmenu*, 17 May. Available at: http://topics.smt.docomo.ne.jp/article/npn/entertainment/npn-200003978 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Jeon Y and Choi Y (2019) Imvely is also 'Pal-ee people': why did Instagram become a shitty marketplace? (임블리도 '팔이피플'...인스타 장터는 왜 진흙탕이 됐나). *JoongAng Daily*, 22 April. Available at: https://news.joins.com/article/23447388 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Jervis-Bardy D (2020) Canberra 'influencers' to help city's tourism recovery. *The Canberra Times*, 18 January. Available at: https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/6585740/canberra-influencers-to-help-citys-tourism-recovery/#gsc.tab=0 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Jung D (2020) The government promote the 'distancing in daily life' rule, partnering with influencers and characters ('생활 속 거리두기' 인플루언서·캐릭터 등과 홍보 나서). Welfare News, 7 May. Available at: http://www.welfarenews.net/news/articleView.html?idxno=73757 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kabutan News (2020) A leap forward after the recovery of logistics in China, Influencers-related stocks and the marketing revolution. (中国の物流回復後に躍進、マーケティング革命「インフルエンサー関連株」). *Kabutan News*, 20 March. Available at: https://kabutan.jp/news/marketnews/?b=n202003200079 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kamada K (2020) Video creators as public figures. Will 2020 represent a turning point for influencers? (UUUM's Kamada Kazuki) (動画クリエイターが「公人」に。2020年はインフルエンサー 時代の転換点となるか(UUUM鎌田和樹)). *QJweb*, 8 May. Available at: https://qjweb.jp/journal/18499/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kilgo DK, Harlow S, García-Perdomo V, et al. (2016) A new sensation? An international exploration of sensationalism and social media recommendations in online news publications. *Journalism* 19(11): 1497–1516. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1464884916683549 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kim G, Ko KM and Chun KH (2020) The Korea Fair Trade Commission's first regulation against influencer marketing on Instagram (인스타그램 인플루언서 광고에 대한 공정위의 첫 제재). *Lawtimes*,

13 March. Available at: https://m.lawtimes.co.kr/Content/Article?serial=160236 (accessed 25 August 2020).

- Kim H (2020b) Is COVID-19 a playground for YouTubers? Too much fear marketing (코로나19가 유튜버 놀이터?...도 넘은 '공포 마케팅'). Seoul Daily, 25 February. Available at: https://www.sedaily.com/NewsVIew/1YZ26LCX8F (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kim J (2014) Power-blogs of married women: expression of opinion leadership by blogging. Media, Gender & Culture 29(2): 5–40. Available at: http://www.dbpia.co.kr/Journal/articleDetail?nodeId=N ODE02430353 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kim K (2020c) International politics professional, 'Infodemic caused by the spread of fake news is scarier than COVID-19 pandemic' (국제정치전문가 '코로나19 팬데믹보다 더 무서운 건 가짜뉴스 확산 인포데 믹'). Global Economic, 1 March. Available at: https://news.g-enews.com/ko-kr/news/article/news\_all/202003010010038989ecba8d8b8 1/article.html?md=20200301001346 R (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kim N (2020d) 'Im Jihyun, did she already forget the backlash around the COVID-19 Party + no mask . . . '. ImVely still active at promoting her new office (임지현, 코로나19 파티+마스크 미착용 논란 벌써 잊었나. . . '임블리' 본사 이전' 열혈 홍보). *MyDaily*, 25 May. Available at: http://www.mydaily.co.kr/new yk/html/read.php?newsid=202005251127269030&ext=na (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kim R-A and Han E-K (2016) The impacts of use motivation of Instagram brand account on satisfaction and continuous use intention: focusing on the mediating effect of flow. *Advertising Research* (111): 5–39. Available at: http://www.dbpia.co.kr/Journal/articleDetail?nodeId=NODE07085760 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kōkōsei Shinbun Henshūbu (2020) The threat of the novel coronavirus, the contagion of celebrities made high-school students feel they have not taken it seriously (新型コロナの脅威、芸能人の感染で実感した高校生たち「甘く見てたかも」). *Kōkōsei Shinbun*, 22 April. Available at: https://www.koukouseishinbun.jp/articles/-/6307 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Kwak Y (2019) Influencer marketing draws consumer backlash. *Korea Times*, 19 April. Available at: http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/tech/2019/12/693 266877.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Life in Mind (2020) National Mental Health Commission launches #InThisTogether to support Australians during Coronavirus (COVID-19). *Lifeinmindaustralia.com.au*, 7 April. Available at: https://lifeinmindaustralia.com.au/news/national-mental-health-commission-launches-inthistogether-to-support-australians-during-coronavirus-covid-19 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Lin J and Kloet J (2019) Platformization of the unlikely creative class: Kuaishou and Chinese digital cultural production. *Social Media* + *Society* 5(4): 1–12. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2056305119883430 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Line corp (2020) Following the United Nations, LINE/Onemedia/GO jointly launched the project 'Save the world with your imagination' to spread correct information on COVID-19 (国連の要請に応じて、LINE/ワンメディア/GOが 三社合同で新型コロナウィルス(COVID-19)感染危機に対して正しい情報を発信するプロジェクト『想像力で世界を救え』を発足). *Line corp*, 30 March. Available at: https://linecorp.com/ja/pr/news/ja/2020/3153 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Liu J (2020) An Australian fashion influencer on what it's like living in Paris during the pandemic. Vogue, 12 May. Available at: https://www.vogue.com.au/blogs/spy-style/an-australian-fashion-influencer-on-what-its-like-living-in-paris-during-the-pandemic/news-story/d59b5aaf0c0488e5818dce9afb7ed9a0 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Liu Z (2020) Wanghong at Customs under the epidemic in Wuhan (武汉疫情下的海关网红). *Hubei Dangjian Shenghuo*, 3 February. Available at: http://www.hbdysh.cn/2020/0203/54304.shtml (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Lobato R (2018) On discoverability. *Flow Journal* 24(8). Available at: https://www.flowjournal.org/2018/05/on-discoverability/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Long D (2018) Australian Government faces backlash for spending \$700,000 in influencer marketing. *The Drum*, 23 July. Available at: https://www.thedrum.com/news/2018/07/23/australian-government-faces-backlash-spending-700000-influencer-marketing (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Lukács G (2020) *Invisibility by Design: Women and Labor in Japan's Digital Economy*. Durham; London: Duke University Press.

- Manabe A (2020) People are seriously affected by false rumors on coronavirus (新型コロナのデマに踊る人々に映る深刻な錯乱). *Toyokeizai*, 18 February. Available at: https://toyokeizai.net/articles/-/331322 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Mara D (2020) Coronavirus fake news is being fuelled by the top and bottom of society, says Australian expert. SBS News, 4 May. Available at: https://www.sbs.com.au/news/coronavirus-fake-news-is-being-fuelled-by-the-top-and-bottom-of-society-says-australian-expert (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Miao W and Lei W (2016) Policy review: the cyberspace administration of China. *Global Media and Communication* 12(3): 337–340. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/17427665 16680879?journalCode=gmca (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Minzihui (2020) Where did the coronavirus originate? The apology by Wanghong for China has triggered public anger (新型冠状病毒起源于哪里 网红代替中国道歉惹众怒). *Minzihui Website*, 12 March. Available at: https://www.mingzihui.com/redian/2020031215135.htm (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Mosco V (2017) *Becoming Digital: Toward a Post-Internet Society*. Bingley: Emerald Publishing. Available at: https://books.emeraldinsight.com/page/detail/Becoming-Digital/?k=9781787432963 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Myllylahti M (2019) Paying attention to attention: a conceptual framework for studying news reader revenue models related to platforms. *Digital Journalism*. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10. 1080/21670811.2019.1691926?journalCode=rdij20 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Nan B and Chen Y (2020) Wanghong Blogger in the epidemic: nowhere to go, no goods to advertise (疫情下的网红博主们: 无处可去,无货可带). *Sina Finance*, 24 April. Available at: https://finance.sina.cn/2020-04-24/detail-iircuyvh9604274.d.html?from=wap (accessed 25 August 2020).
- news.com.au (2020) Gold Coast influencer cries as coronavirus affects her income from OnlyFans. *news.com. au*, 6 May. Available at: https://www.news.com.au/lifestyle/real-life/gold-coast-influencer-cries-as-coronavirus-affects-her-income-from-onlyfans/news-story/7ae4dfe61da442210cf307eaf0bae569 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Owen LH (2019) A typical big news story in 2018 lasted about 7 days (until we moved on to the next crisis). Nieman Lab, 25 January. Available at: https://www.niemanlab.org/2019/01/a-typical-big-news-story-in-2018-lasted-about-7-days-until-we-moved-on-to-the-next-crisis/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Park K-S (2010) Analysis on the hyperlink of news articles on the Internet media: focusing upon the Naver, Daum, Yahoo Site. *Journal of the Korea Contents Association* 10: 329–340. Available at: http://www.dbpia.co.kr/Journal/articleDetail?nodeId=NODE01563603 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Parke E (2019) Taxpayers are funding Instagram influencers to promote tourism in the Kimberly. *ABC News*, 14 August. Available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-08-14/tax-payers-fund-instagram-influencers-promote-tourism-kimbereley/11408684 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Peng Z, Zhang Y and Qin K (2019) The driving forces analysis and prospect discussion of Wanghong economy with 'Internet Plus' policy (互联网+下网红经济驱动模式研究与发展前景探讨). *Chinese Business Review* 24: 20–21. Available at: http://www.cnki.com.cn/Article/CJFDTotal-ZGSM201924008.htm (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Perelli A and Whateley D (2020) How the coronavirus is changing the influencer business, according to marketers and top Instagram and YouTube stars. *Business Insider Australia*, 22 March. Available at: https://www.businessinsider.com.au/how-coronavirus-is-changing-influencer-marketing-creator-industry-2020-3?r=US&IR=T (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Pritchard T (2020) The UK Government's enlisted influencers to try and tackle coronavirus misinformation. *Gizmodo*, 16 March. Available at: https://www.gizmodo.com.au/2020/03/the-uk-governments-enlisted-influencers-to-try-and-tackle-coronavirus-misinformation/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Rankovic D (2019) Google News' new design shows less news, makes publishers more prominent. *Reclaimthenet.org*, 12 July. Available at: https://reclaimthenet.org/new-google-news-update/ (accessed 25 August 2020)
- Robinson T (2020) Viral influencers. Western Independent, 28 April. Available at: https://westernindependent.com.au/2020/04/28/viral-influencers/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Rose T and Alison G (2020) Influencers tell young Australians to follow government coronavirus guidelines. Herald Sun, 25 March. Available at: https://www.heraldsun.com.au/news/victoria/influencers-tell-young-

australians-to-follow-government-coronavirus-guidelines/news-story/f090706e65bdd7c15ee23de-3639c3a9b (accessed 25 August 2020).

- Ryu S (2019) Influencer Industry Association launched . . . to prevent another 'Imvely·Banzz' (인플루언 서協 출범 . . . 제2의 '임블리·벤쯔' 막는다). *Paxnet News*, 10 September. Available at: https://paxnetnews.com/articles/52045 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Sanders K (2020) Perth influencer Jessica Pinili attacks isolation laws, alleging quarantine in five-star hotel 'worse than being a prisoner'. *The West Australian*, 30 March. Available at: https://thewest.com.au/news/coronavirus/perth-influencer-jessica-pinili-attacks-isolation-laws-alleging-quarantine-in-five-star-hotel-worse-than-being-a-prisoner-ng-b881503346z (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Shao D and Qin X (2020) The entertainment industry during the epidemic: Wanghong became the most attractive job nowadays. (疫情影响下的娱乐圈:当网红成了时下最诱人的工作?) *Tencent Entertainment*, 4 March. Available at: https://new.qq.com/omn/ENT20200/ENT2020030400035200.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Shaw F (2011) (Dis)locating feminisms: blog activism as crisis response. *Outskirts*, 24. Available at: http://www.outskirts.arts.uwa.edu.au/volumes/volume-24/shaw (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Shaw F (2012) The politics of blogs: theories of discursive activism online. *Media International Australia* 142(1): 41–49. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1329878X1214200106 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Shin J (2018) Why do people go to Pal-ee people on Instagram (사람들은 왜 인스타 속 '팔이피플'에 게 몰려가나). *Hankyoreh*, 18 October. Available at: http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society\_general/864730.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Shinoda M (2020) Same sex marriage in Japan? A honest confrontation between fluencers and a parliament member. (「どうしたら日本で同性婚が実現するの?」インフルエンサーと国会議員が、本音で語りあった). *The Constitutional Democratic Party of Japan*, 24 April. Available at: https://cdp-japan.jp/interview/63 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Song H, Qi Y and Liu Y (2018) Consumer opinion leaders in self-construction and social entertainment: culture interpretation of E-commerce Wanghong. (自我构建与社交娱乐中的消费意见领袖——电商网红的文化解读). *Contemporary Communication* (1): 82–83. Available at: http://www.cqvip.com/qk/82254x/201801/674488363.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Statcounter (2020a) Search engine market share in Australia May 2020. *Statcounter*, n.d. Available at: https://gs.statcounter.com/search-engine-market-share/all/australia (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Statcounter (2020b) Search engine market share in Japan May 2020. *Statcounter*, n.d. Available at: https://gs.statcounter.com/search-engine-market-share/all/japan/#monthly-201904-202004 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Steinberg M (2019) The Platform Economy: How Japan Transformed the Consumer Internet. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Sun H (2012) The influence and strategy of Wanghong on ideological and political education for youth (网络红人对青少年思想政治教育的影响及对策) *Journal of the Yinchuan Municipal Party College of CPC* (5): 93–95. Available at: http://www.wanfangdata.com.cn/details/detail.do?\_type=perio&id=zgyc swdxxb201205028 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Sun J and Wang X (2019) Wanghong and Wanghong economy: a review based on celebrity theory (网红与网红经济:基于名人理论的评析). Foreign Economics & Management 41(4): 18–30. Available at: http://www.cnki.com.cn/Article/CJFDTotal-WGJG201904002.htm (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Taylor K (2020) The decade of 'millennials killing' things has come to an end, but it wasn't the generation's fault in the first place. *Business Insider Australia*, 2 January. Available at: https://www.businessinsider.com.au/millennials-killing-industries-decade-wealth-2020-1?r=US&IR=T (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Tsubokura M, Onoue Y, Torii HA, et al. (2018) Twitter use in scientific communication revealed by visualization of information spreading by influencers within half a year after the Fukushima Daiichi nuclear power plant accident. *PLoS ONE* 13(9). Available at: https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0203594 (accessed 25 August 2020).

- V.I.B, Kim S, Kim S, et al. (2017) 'Influencer marketing: is this ad or not?' ('광고인듯 광고 아닌 광고같은 너, 인플루언서 마케팅'.) *Korea Marketing Association* 51(5): 56–66. Available at: http://www.dbpia.co.kr/journal/articleDetail?nodeId=NODE07165149 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Van Dijck J and Poell T (2013) Understanding social media logic. *Media and Communication* 1(1): 2–14. Available at: https://www.cogitatiopress.com/mediaandcommunication/article/view/70 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Vinall F (2020) Fact Check: COVID-19 conspiracies spreading through Launceston. The Examiner, 17 May. Available at: https://www.examiner.com.au/story/6757621/fact-check-covid-19-conspiracies-spreading-through-launceston/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Waddell K (2016) Why Google quit China and why it's heading back. *The Atlantic*, 19 January. Available at: https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2016/01/why-google-quit-china-and-why-its-heading-back/424482/ (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Wanghong Red Book (2019) China Wanghong development report (中国网红发展分析报告). Zhihu, 28 October. Available at: https://zhuanlan.zhihu.com/p/88913874 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Wilding D, Fray P, Molitorisz S, et al. (2018) The impact of digital platforms on news and journalistic content. *Centre for Media Transition. University of Technology* Sydney. Available at: https://www.uts.edu.au/node/247996/projects-and-research/impact-digital-platforms-news-journalistic-content (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Wilkie K (2020) Angry Instagram influencers are slashing their rates by up to 50% and even working for free as their income dries up during the coronavirus pandemic. *Dailymail Australia*, 18 April. Available at: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8228529/Instagram-influencers-complain-having-slash-rates-coronavirus-pandemic.html (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Wilson C (2020) 'Stop eating bats': Asian-Australian Instagrammers are facing racist abuse during the pandemic. Buzzfeed News, 15 April. Available at: https://www.buzzfeed.com/cameronwilson/coronavirus-influencers-racism-asian (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Xu B (2017) The Politics of Compassion: The Sichuan Earthquake and Civic Engagement in China. CA: Stanford University Press. Available at: https://www.sup.org/books/title/?id=26599 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Yang S (2020) Reality and challenges of traditional journalism in the era of YouTube journalism. *Journal of Social Sciences* 31: 245–262. Available at: http://www.dbpia.co.kr/journal/articleDetail?nodeId=N ODE09298695 (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Yun H, Ahn S-H and Lee CC (2012) Determinants of trust in power blogs and their effect on purchase intention. *The Journal of the Korea Contents Association* 12(2): 411–419. Available at: https://pdfs.semantic-scholar.org/4b11/f3db0d3cb9b75abe3c06150a064418ce9565.pdf (accessed 25 August 2020).
- Zhou M (2020) Apparently there's been a spike in Aussies trying to start their own activewear labels. *Fashion Journal*, 14 May. Available at: https://fashionjournal.com.au/fashion/apparently-theres-been-a-spike-in-aussies-trying-to-start-their-own-activewear-labels/ (accessed 25 August 2020).

# **Appendix**

Table 1. Full list of codes from our analysis.

Open codes	Axial codes
I. Income loss	Client/brand
	Followers/fans
2. Backlash	Safety guidelines
	Safety equipment
	Goods/services
3. COVID-19 campaign	Isolation regulations
, •	Hygiene habits
	Social behaviours
	Formal campaigns
	Trends
4. Misinformation	Causation
	Reduction
	Topics
5. Influencer strategy	For self
	For brands
	For followers

 Table 2. Types of platforms mentioned and reported on in our corpus.

	Silicon Valley apps (e.g. Facebook)	Local apps (e.g. WeChat)
Image-focused (e.g. Instagram, Pinduoduo)	49	4
Video-focused (e.g. YouTube, Douyin, TikTok, Netflix)	37	30
Text-focused (e.g. Twitter, blog)	12	8

Table 3. Full list of genres mentioned in our corpus.

Genre	Number of mentions
Entertainment	32
Fashion-beauty	25
Lifestyle	24
Food	H
Health	H
Entrepreneurship	6
misc. (e.g. sex, wildlife, pet)	4
Family	3